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Unapproved March 13, 2013 Meeting Minutes 

 
The Oak Ridge Site Specific Advisory Board (ORSSAB) held its monthly meeting on Wednesday, 
March 13, 2013, at the DOE Information Center, 1 Science.gov Way, Oak Ridge, Tenn., beginning 
at 6 p.m. A video of the meeting was made and may be viewed by contacting the ORSSAB support 
offices at (865) 241-4583 or 241-4584. The presentation portion of the video is available on the 
board’s YouTube site at www.youtube.com/user/ORSSAB/videos. 
 
Members Present 
Jimmy Bell 

Alfreda Cook 
Robert Craig 
Bob Hatcher 
David Hemelright, Vice 
Chair 

Bruce Hicks 

Howard Holmes 

Jennifer Kasten 
Ross Landenberger1 
Jan Lyons 
David Martin, Chair 

Fay Martin 
Scott McKinney 

Donald Mei 
Belinda Price 
Robert Stansfield  
Coralie Staley 
Scott Stout 
Thomas Valunas 

 
Members Absent 
Janet Hart 
Lisa Hagy 
Chuck Jensen, Secretary 

Greg Paulus 
Sam Yahr1,2 

 

1Student Representative 
2 Second Consecutive Absence 
 
Liaisons, Deputy Designated Federal Officer, and Federal Coordinator Present 
Dave Adler, Liaison and Alternate Deputy Designated Federal Officer, Department of Energy-Oak 

Ridge Office (DOE-ORO) 
Susan Cange, DOE-ORO Deputy Manager for Environment Management (EM) and Deputy 

Designated Federal Officer 
Connie Jones, Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), Region 4 
Melyssa Noe, ORSSAB Federal Coordinator, DOE-ORO 
John Owsley, Tennessee Department of Environment and Conservation (TDEC) 
 
Others Present 
Susan Gawarecki 
Spencer Gross, ORSSAB Support Office 
Brian Henry, DOE-ORO 
Barbara Jackson, DOE-ORO 
Pete Osborne, ORSSAB Support Office 
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Four members of the public were present. 
 
Liaison Comments 
Mr. Adler – no comments 
 
Ms. Cange – Ms. Cange made some comments about the federal budget sequestration and how it 
has impacted DOE EM operations in Oak Ridge. She first explained that DOE EM is funded by two 
separate appropriations. One is the uranium enrichment decontamination and demolition fund 
(D&D fund); the other is the defense fund. The D&D fund is used primarily for cleanup at East 
Tennessee Technology Park (ETTP). The defense fund is used to perform all the other cleanup 
operations on the Oak Ridge Reservation (ORR). As a result of automatic budget cuts 
(sequestration) March 1 the D&D fund was reduced by 5 percent. The defense fund was reduced by 
7.5 percent. She said the reductions were based on the FY 2012 funding levels because there 
currently is no approved FY 2013 federal budget and the government is operating on a continuing 
resolution.  
 
She said the 7.5 reduction in the defense fund has had minimal impact on Oak Ridge operations 
performance or schedules.  
 
She said there would be impacts in the D&D fund because she explained that the funding level in 
the FY 2012 budget was $20 million less than the funding level requested for FY 2013. So the 5 
percent reduction is taken on an amount $20 million less than planned for in FY 2013. Ms. Cange 
said this would impact the cleanup schedule for the work to be done on the remaining few sections 
of the K-25 Building and K-27 Building at ETTP. DOE is working with prime cleanup contractor 
UCOR to determine what the impacts will be, but she said it could result in a delay of about a year 
to finish the work.  
 
Even with reductions, Ms. Cange said Oak Ridge is faring better than some of the other sites in the 
DOE complex. She said the Oak Ridge reductions were less than what was anticipated.   
 
Mr. Owsley – no comments 
 
Ms. Jones – no comments 
 
Public Comment 
None 
 
Presentation  
Mr. Henry’s presentation was on reindustrialization at ETTP and the transfer process. The main 
points of his presentation are in Attachment 1. He began by showing pictures of what the ETTP site 
looked like prior to cleanup and a rendition of what it will look like when cleanup is completed 
(Attachment 1, page 2). The page also had the vision and mission statements for the 
reindustrialization program. He said reindustrialization has been underway in Oak Ridge for about 
15 years and is recognized around the DOE complex as the leader in the process. He said Oak 
Ridge updates its vision and mission statements about every five years.  
 
Mr. Henry showed a map of the ORR (Attachment 1, page 3). The area in brown is ETTP where the 
bulk of reindustrialization and land transfers are underway. The area in green is called the Horizon 
Center and was transferred from DOE control in 2003 for economic development. The area in 
yellow is the Black Oak Ridge Conservation Easement.  
 
As EM completes its cleanup mission at ETTP areas of land are cleared and made available for 
reuse. The Community Reuse Organization of East Tennessee (CROET) is DOE’s point of contact 
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with the public for making former DOE areas available for private use. Mr. Henry showed the lease 
process used by CROET (Attachment 1, page 4). Part of the process is for DOE to examine a lease 
proposal and make sure it is in the best interest of the government.  
 
Mr. Henry explained that the purpose of the Environmental Review Checklist is to advise DOE 
what operations a prospective tenant will be doing and what chemicals or hazards will be associated 
with the operations. DOE uses that information to make sure operations are permissible under the 
National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA). DOE also looks at current operations to make sure the 
prospective tenant will not have an impact on DOE. 
 
The Baseline Environmental Analysis Report is used to advise the regulators (EPA and TDEC) that 
proposed operations by a tenant are safe for workers.  
 
When all the steps are completed the DOE Realty Office will develop a lease and execute it with 
the private sector tenant.  
 
Through 2002 most of the activity at ETTP was through lease agreements. After 2002 when 
accelerated cleanup began and federal regulations allowed transfer of property, the focus changed 
from leasing to transfers. Mr. Henry said transfers can be conducted through three pathways 
(Attachment 1, page 5). 
 
Mr. Henry said most of the transfers follow the covenant deferral request, primarily used when an 
area has suspected contaminated groundwater. In these cases, land can be transferred without 
having to wait until groundwater is remediated.  
 
The third path will be used when cleanup has been completed at ETTP (right hand column). No 
transfers have been made under this pathway since cleanup has not been completed at ETTP.  
 
The chart on page 6 of Attachment 1 shows the various phases of the transfer process.  
 
The map on page 7 of Attachment 1 shows the current lease and transfer agreements at ETTP. 
Areas in blue have been transferred. Mr. Henry said about 700 acres have been transferred, which 
includes about 500 acres at the Horizon Center. Areas in green are leased areas totaling about 300 
acres.  
 
After Mr. Henry’s presentation a number of questions were asked. Following are abridged 
questions and answers. 
 
Mr. Hemelright – How long does it take to complete the transfer process (page 6)? Mr. Henry – In 
the request phase DOE has 90 days to respond to a request. For a clean parcel transfer the goal is 
about 12 months. For a covenant deferral in which there more steps the goal is 18 months. However 
a new DOE order is in place that requires independent verification for parcels that had radiation. 
We have to incorporate that and we’re running a little behind the 18-month goal, but we hope to get 
that order incorporated in the process and return to the 18-month goal. There is an asset 
revitalization initiative at DOE Headquarters that is looking at ways to streamline things.  
 
Mr. Bell – On your last slide (page 7), who owns the areas in blue? Mr. Henry – DOE transferred 
that to CROET. CROET in turn has sold some of the areas to private sector companies. Mr. Bell – 
What happens if a company goes out business? Mr. Henry – It would go through a normal process 
and the land could be sold. But all of the property has deed restrictions and land use controls that 
have to be monitored. But in the absence of that it would be no different than any other kind of 
property. Mr. Bell – The property that is leased, who leases that? Mr. Henry – DOE leases to 
CROET and CROET subleases to private sector companies.  
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Mr. Valunas – How does sequestration affect your operations? Mr. Henry – Ours is a small part of 
the overall budget so it doesn’t impact us to a great degree. 
 
Mr. Hatcher – In looking at the last slide (page 7) how long will take to transfer the remainder of 
the gray area? Mr. Henry – Part of it is how long it takes EM to complete cleanup. In some of the 
areas cleanup is complete. The trigger for transfer is for us to receive a request. For instance, in the 
powerhouse area CROET is putting together a lease request. When they do we’re in transfer 
process. 
 
Ms. Gawarecki – There are a couple of companies that have long-term leases who would like to 
own the buildings they occupy, but there are issues with contamination in the buildings adjacent to 
them. How can DOE make a path forward to make it possible to keep the industries in the 
buildings? Mr. Henry – DOE has had discussions with those companies in the past to see if there is 
a path forward. To date I don’t think we’ve found a path forward. Ms. Cange – One of the tenants 
you mentioned is MCL. They do have contamination in their building, which makes it difficult for 
us to free release the building under DOE requirements. One of the requirements placed on DOE to 
be able to transfer a building is that we have to show there is no radiological contamination or other 
contamination that cannot be free released under our own standards. Because of the former use of 
that building there has been suspected and confirmed contamination that has gone through the 
ventilation system. It’s not practicable to free release the building. In regard to the former 
centrifuge facilities in the 1200 Complex that M&EC leased, they don’t have so much of an issue in 
regard to contamination as much as indemnification issues. For years that’s been difficult in 
overcoming because they are a waste treatment facility that has been operating under state-issued 
radiological licenses as well as under Resource Conservation and Recovery Act Part B permits for 
the handling of hazardous wastes. It’s difficult for DOE to extend indemnification and that’s 
something the company would need in order to be able to have the property transferred to them. 
Ms. Gawarecki – Do you expect to overcome that or will they be put out of the buildings to be torn 
down? Ms. Cange – We have no interest in putting them out the buildings. That’s the whole 
purpose of reindustrialization. We’ve been working for quite some time with MCL on options that 
would allow them to stay at the Heritage Center, if not in that building, we’d like to keep them at 
the site. In regard to M&EC there is some hope they can overcome the indemnification issue, but 
short of that I think we’d continue to work with them to keep them in the area.  
 
Ms. Gawarecki – I have a question about the proposed airport that roughly parallels the turnpike 
and might take some of the blue and areas (page 7). Have there been any discussions about this? 
Mr. Henry – We are aware of the discussions underway and the favored location. There have been 
discussions on the transfer process. To date DOE has not received a request for a transfer of 
property for an airport. When that happens we’ll take a look at it and evaluate it. Ms. Cange – The 
airport authority is still doing its study of the area to determine if they want to proceed to the next 
step.  
 
Ms. Gawarecki – Impact Services leased facilities at both Horizon Center and at Heritage Center 
but the one at Heritage Center went bankrupt. Is DOE going to be involved in the cleanup or is that 
out your hands? Ms. Cange – That property has been transferred to CROET and CROET was 
leasing it to the company that has since gone bankrupt. That property was operating under a state 
radiological license. There was a bond that was part of receiving that license. The state has 
jurisdiction because DOE does not own the property. The state is doing its investigation and 
determining what the path forward is. DOE has supported another ongoing investigation by another 
entity with regard to some characterization work because DOE had sent some materials to that 
company for processing and treatment. So there has been minimal amount of support that DOE has 
done to assist this other agency with the investigation it’s doing.  
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Ms. Gawarecki – You talked about if a lease is in the best interest of the government and in looking 
at what activities might take place on it. How do you handle it with spec buildings and you don’t 
know what the ultimate tenant or buyer is going to be doing? Mr. Henry – The land is transferred 
with deed requirements that limit it to the activities covered in the environmental assessment (EA) 
in NEPA documentation. When we did NEPA we did a bounding analysis. Because of that 
uncertainty you don’t know what specific industry will be there. We started with the city’s basic 
zoning categories and what was allowed under that. With the NEPA analysis we evaluated the 
worst case scenario. So there is a deed restriction that says any use now or in the future is subject to 
that. We continue to monitor any proposed use either for transfer or lease to make sure that it’s in 
compliance with NEPA. Ms. Gawarecki – However, that was not your policy in transfers at 
Horizon Center where there were similar deed restrictions referencing the land uses. Mr. Henry – 
That was our policy at Horizon Center also and when a new use was going out there we looked at 
NEPA to make sure it was consistent with that and we continue to look at that. Ms. Gawarecki – 
No, I remember there were some issues around Impact’s work there because that would have been 
waste disposal, which had been prohibited in the final EA. Mr. Henry – I’d be happy to talk with 
you about offline, but that use had been evaluated against the existing EA. We did a white paper on 
it.  
 
Mr. Stansfield – Have any of the holdings transferred to CROET had any contaminated 
groundwater? Mr. Henry – Yes. Mr. Stansfield – How does CROET handle that? Mr. Henry – DOE 
is still pursuing its remedies for groundwater and we transfer the property through a covenant 
deferral request. One of the things we have to show in transfer or lease is based on everything 
known that the property is safe for industrial use. Have a lot of data that say for whatever use for 
industrial workers that property is safe. CROET’s challenge is convincing potential tenants who 
may concerns about that. Over the years we’ve done pamphlets and fact sheets that talk about 
volatile organic compounds and put it in perspective with things you find in industry. Ms. Cange – 
There is a restriction in place in all deeds that use of groundwater is strictly prohibited. Mr. 
Stansfield – Are tenants liable to clean that water up? Mr. Henry – No. With property transferred 
DOE offers indemnification related to any legacy contamination. For the property we’ve transferred 
the cleanup has been done and if there are any actions resulting from groundwater that DOE is still 
obligated to do, DOE would go in and do that.  
 
Ms. Jackson’s presentation was an Overview of the DOE Procurement Process. The main points of 
her presentation are in Attachment 2. She began by saying this process is the same that all federal 
agencies use.  
 
She said the flow down of contracting authority begins with the Secretary of Energy (Attachment 2, 
page 2). The contracting officers in Oak Ridge are responsible for awarding, administering, and 
closing contracts. Contracting officers in Oak Ridge are called multi-program contracting officers 
because they support many programs in Oak Ridge such as EM, the Office of Science, national 
security, and nuclear fuels. They also provide support for the science programs at the Stanford Site 
Office in California, the Pacific Northwest Laboratory in Washington State, and the Thomas 
Jefferson Lab in Virginia.  
 
Ms. Jackson reviewed the procurement rules and regulations (Attachment 2, page 3). She said the 
Federal Acquisition Regulations apply to all federal agencies. Additional procedures are used by 
DOE through the DOE Acquisition Regulations. From the DOE regulations is a DOE Acquisition 
Guide.  
 
Ms. Jackson showed a chart of procurement authority (Attachment 2, page 4). The Oak Ridge 
Office can award contracts totaling no more than $25 million. Higher amount contracts go to the 
head of the contracting entity for the Office of Science or EM ($25 million to $50 million) or to the 
Office of Acquisition and Project Management (greater than $50 million). 
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Ms. Jackson said it would not be possible for the DOE missions in Oak Ridge to be accomplished 
without the participation of small businesses. She said DOE has a policy that provides opportunities 
to small businesses to the maximum extent possible (Attachment 2, page 5).  
 
The steps in the procurement process are noted on page 6 of Attachment 2. Under indentifying 
requirements, the contracting office asks the program offices what their expected needs are for the 
next three years. The needs forecast is updated annually.  
 
The steps for defining contract requirements are listed on page 8 of Attachment 2. Ms. Jackson 
explained that the draft acquisition plan is a strategy document that helps all involved, what the 
contract needs are, how services or products will be procured, the length of the contract period, and 
whether or not it is an open competition or if it can be set aside for small businesses.  
 
Ms. Jackson said a number of methods are available to find qualified potential contractors  
(Attachment 2, page 9). Databases are available on contractors, the contract offices have histories 
on previous contractors, and potential contractors have opportunities to the present their capabilities 
to the contract offices, and so on. Acquisition planning addresses technical, business, management, 
other considerations (Attachment 2, page 10). 
 
Ms. Jackson said the request for proposals (Attachment 2, page 11) includes the statement of work 
and the evaluation criteria. The evaluation criteria look at key personnel performance capabilities, 
corporate experience, and past performance. She said the source evaluation board would consider 
all the factors in selecting the contractor.  
 
The elements in evaluating contractor proposals are listed on page 12 of Attachment 2.  
 
In awarding contracts, Ms. Jackson said contracts are awarded on best value, not necessarily best 
price. Another method of awarding a contract is based on the lowest price, technically acceptable. 
She said based on all proposals from firms that are technically acceptable the lowest price proposal 
would be accepted.  
 
Ms. Jackson reviewed the amounts of contracts awarded to small business over the last several 
years. In 2009, $230 million in contracts were awarded to small businesses; $274 million in 2010; 
$49 million in 2011; $95 million in 2012. In 2012 a small business conference was held locally and 
more than 750 people participated.  
 
After Ms. Jackson’s presentation a number of questions were asked. Following are abridged 
questions and answers. 
 
Mr. McKinney – Do you have a percentage of how much is awarded to small businesses? Ms. 
Jackson – There is always a goal and this year’s DOE-wide goal is 7 percent. Mr. McKinney – Do 
you do all of the procurement for UCOR’s contract; are they allowed to do their own procurement? 
Ms. Jackson – UCOR has its own procurement authority, but at a certain dollar range they must 
come to us, and we monitor their procurement process.  
 
Mr. Hatcher – How do you evaluate proposals? Do you have a numerical system of scoring them? 
Ms. Jackson – We have two basic systems. We have a numerical system and a color coding system.  
 
Ms. Cook – Do you rely heavily on proposals from companies that come to the conferences or is 
that just one of the means of understanding who is out there that may fit the requirements of the 
contract? Ms. Jackson – That is one of the means that we use, but we don’t have a list of companies 
that we send requests for proposals to. We post them on Fed Biz Op. Companies see them there and 
submit their proposals based on seeing the request for proposal. Ms. Cook – Do you know how 
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many women-owned contractors have DOE contracts? Ms. Jackson – I don’t have that information 
right now, but I can get it. 
 
Ms. Martin – With the small business participation, where do Native Americans and minorities fit 
in? Are they considered disadvantaged businesses? Ms. Jackson – That is correct. 
 
Ms. Gawarecki – Do the small disadvantaged businesses used by the contractors count towards 
your efforts to meet Small Business Administration goals? Ms. Jackson – They do not. Ms. 
Gawarecki – Are you meeting your goals otherwise? Ms. Jackson - DOE complex-wide did not 
meet its goal last year of 10 percent. Locally, the EM Program did meet the small business goals. 
Actually it exceeded the goal.  
 
Ms. Gawarecki – For your independent government estimates, are they prepared by DOE staff or do 
you call in a subcontractor who knows the type of business being procured? Ms. Jackson – The 
government estimate is always prepared by someone who really knows the work, whether it’s a 
federal employee or someone we have contracted to perform that estimate. Ms. Cange – For EM in 
Oak Ridge some of our estimates are performed by a federal employee but most are prepared by 
one of our contractors to perform that function.  
 
Ms. Gawarecki – Does DOE make any effort to influence the sub-contracting strategies of its 
contractors? Ms. Jackson – One of the things that we require of our contractors is that they have an 
approved purchasing system. There are companies we look to for different expertise, not only in 
environmental cleanup but in other areas as well, such as small business. There are clauses they 
must comply with in their contracts, but we don’t tell them how they must procure to get their 
resources. As long as they are in compliance with their contracts we can’t direct them in any 
particular area.  
 
Committee Reports 
Board Finance & Process – Mr. Valunas said a special meeting of the committee has been 
scheduled for Thursday, March 21 at 4:30 p.m. to consider a draft recommendation to DOE-ORO 
on its EM budget request for FY 2015.  
 
EM – Mr. Hatcher reported the committee met on February 20 and approved the draft 
recommendation on Remaining Legacy Waste on the ORR (Attachment 3), which was discussed at 
this meeting (see Motion 3/13/13.2). 
 
At the March 20 meeting the committee will hear a report on the strategy planning for the Molten 
Salt Reactor Experiment at ORNL. The committee will also discuss points it would like to hear on 
the April topic of uranium-233 disposition. 
 
Public Outreach – Public Outreach – Mr. McKinney said work continues by the committee on 
learning about stream postings around the reservation so the committee can publish a brochure 
about them. 
 
Work also continues on updating the ORSSAB exhibit at the American Museum of Science and 
Energy. 
 
Mr. McKinney said all slots have been filled by board members to staff the ORSSAB exhibit at the 
Earth Day celebration on April 27 at Bissell Park in Oak Ridge from 11 a.m. to 5 p.m. 
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Mr. Stout had invited a number of local political leaders to this meeting. While none was able to 
attend, Mr. McKinney said efforts will continue to invite community and governmental leaders to 
ORSSAB meetings.  
 
Stewardship – Ms. Staley said the committee will consider three recommendations at its March 19 
meeting. One is to re-state a previous recommendation to DOE on developing a site-transition fact 
sheet transferring remediated areas from EM to original landlords at ongoing mission sites.  
 
The committee will consider a recommendation on a test site transfer for a parcel on the ORR. And 
the third recommendation is for a permanent DOE-ORO stewardship point of contact for ORSSAB 
and the Stewardship Committee. 
 
Ms. Staley reminded the board that she is the board’s representative on the Center for Oak Ridge 
Oral History. For the benefit of newer members she said the center is funded by a grant from DOE 
with matching support from the City of Oak Ridge. The center’s committee on which she serves is 
an advisory committee of representatives of organizations that have a vested interest in Oak Ridge 
and its oral histories. The committee seeks individuals who have stories to tell about Oak Ridge 
before, during, and after the Manhattan Project.  
 
She left cards that provided instructions on how to access current oral histories on the center’s 
website. Transcribed oral history interviews are available at the Oak Ridge Public Library. 
 
Executive – Mr. Martin reported that the committee reviewed the agenda for this meeting and heard 
preliminary committee reports at its February 28 meeting. 
 
The spring EM SSAB Chairs’ meeting will not be conducted on-site in Richland, Wash., as 
planned. Because of the federal government’s sequestration, the meeting will be conducted as 
webinar on April 25. 
 
Announcements and Other Board Business 
ORSSAB will have its next meeting on Wednesday, April 10 at 6 p.m. at the DOE Information 
Center.  
 
Mr. Craig and Ms. Price were introduced as new members to the board. 
 
The minutes of the February 13, 2013, meeting were approved.  
 
The board returned the Recommendation on Remaining Legacy Materials on the Oak Ridge  
Reservation (Attachment 3) to the EM Committee for revisions.  
 
The board heard the second reading of a proposed amendment to the ORSSAB bylaws to revise the 
board’s mission statement (Attachment 4). The board approved the revised mission statement. 
 
The board heard the second reading of a proposed amendment to the ORSSAB bylaws regarding 
the addition of a vision statement (Attachment 5). During discussion of the amendment several 
revisions were suggested (Attachment 6). The board did not approve the original or revised version. 
 
Federal Coordinator Report 
Ms. Noe said headquarters had provided preliminary approval on the appointment of four new 
members. She said the full membership package was sent to headquarters recently for formal 
approval. 
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Additions to the Agenda 
None. 
 
Motions 
3/13/13.1 
Mr. Hemelright moved to approve the minutes of the February 13, 2013 meeting. Mr. Martin 
seconded and the motion passed unanimously.  
 
3/13/13.2 
During discussion of the Recommendation on Remaining Legacy Waste on the ORR (Attachment 
3) a number of revisions to wording were suggested. Mr. McKinney moved to table board 
discussion of the recommendation and send it back to committee for revision. Mr. Holmes 
seconded and the motion passed with 16 members voting ‘yea’ and 2 voting ‘nay.’ 
 
3/13/13.3 
After the second reading of the amendment to the ORSSAB mission statement (Attachment 4) Mr. 
Hemelright moved to approve the amendment. Mr. Stansfield seconded and motion passed with 17 
members voting ‘yea’ and 1 abstention. 
 
3/13/13.4 
After the second reading of the proposed amendment of the ORSSAB bylaws (Attachment 5) a 
number of suggestions were made to revise the wording of the vision statement. Ms. Cook moved 
to table the discussion and send the vision statement back to board members via email and ask for 
suggested revisions. Mr. Hatcher second and the motion failed with 7 members voting ‘yea’ and 11 
voting ‘nay.’ 
 
3/13/13.5 
Mr. Bell moved to approve the vision statement with the suggested revisions (Attachment 6). The 
motion failed with 11 members voting ‘yea’, 6 members voting ‘nay’ and 1 abstention (ORSSAB 
bylaws require a 2/3 majority of attending members (15) to approve amendments to the bylaws). 
 
The meeting adjourned at 8:15 p.m. 
 
Action Items 
Open 

1. Ms. Jackson will determine the number of woman-owned companies that have DOE 
contracts in Oak Ridge.  

 
 

Attachments (6) to these minutes are available on request from the ORSSAB support office. 
 
I certify that these minutes are an accurate account of the March 13, 2013, meeting of the Oak 
Ridge Site Specific Advisory Board. 
    
              
David Martin, Chair                      DATE 
Oak Ridge Site Specific Advisory Board 
DM/rsg 



 
Checklist 

 
Recommendations and Comments  
Consideration for Board Approval 

 
  
 

I. Title: Recommendation on Remaining Legacy Materials  
on the Oak Ridge Reservation 
 

II. In response to (why necessary): To provide DOE Oak Ridge Environmental 
Management a recommendation regarding disposition of legacy materials on the 
Oak Ridge Reservation. 
 

III. Committee: Environmental Management 
 
IV. Date submitted: April 10, 2013 
 
V. Date by which action is requested or required: April 10, 2013 

 
VI. Previous considerations: none 
 
VII. White Paper (if applicable): none 
 

VIII. References (if applicable): Minutes of the November 14, 2012 ORSSAB 
meeting; minutes of the January 16, 2013, ORSSAB EM Committee meeting. 
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Many Voices Working for the Community 

Oak Ridge  
Site Specific Advisory Board 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Date 
 
Susan Cange 
Deputy Manager for Environmental Management 
DOE-Oak Ridge Office 
P.O. Box 2001, EM-90 
Oak Ridge, TN 37831 
 
Dear Ms. Cange: 
 
Recommendation #:Recommendation on Remaining Legacy Materials on the Oak Ridge 
Reservation 
 
At our April 10, 2013, meeting the Oak Ridge Site Specific Advisory Board approved the enclosed 
recommendation on remaining legacy materials on the Oak Ridge Reservation. 
 
The board recommends several points to consider concerning remaining legacy waste and materials, 
as well as several prioritized criteria concerning disposition of the waste.  
 
Please see the enclosed recommendation for details. We look forward to your response by June 10, 
2013, if at all possible. 
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
David Martin, Chair 
DM/rsg 
 
Enclosure 

 
Oak Ridge Site Specific Advisory Board • P.O. Box 2001, EM-91, Oak Ridge, TN 37831 

Phone: 865-241-4583, 865-241-4584, 1-800-382-6938 • Fax: 865-574-3521 • Internet: www.oakridge.doe.gov/em/ssab 
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Recommendation on Remaining Legacy Materials on the Oak Ridge Reservation 
 
 
cc/enc: 
Dave Adler, DOE-ORO 
Cate Alexander, DOE-HQ 
Fred Butterfield, DOE-HQ 
Terry Frank, Anderson County Mayor  
Connie Jones, EPA Region 4 
Melissa Nielson, DOE-HQ 
Melyssa Noe, DOE-ORO                 
John Owsley, TDEC 
Mark Watson, Oak Ridge City Manager 
Ron Woody, Roane County Executive 
File Code 140 
 

 



 Oak Ridge Site Specific Advisory Board  
Recommendation: 

Recommendation on Remaining Legacy Materials on 
the Oak Ridge Reservation 

 
 

 
 

Background 
During the Oak Ridge Site Specific Advisory Board (ORSSAB) 2013 Planning Meeting, the Tennessee 
Department of Environment and Conservation asked the Board to consider alternatives for materials 
waiting for disposal. The Board agreed and asked the Department of Energy (DOE) to schedule a 
presentation during FY 2013. The DOE followed through with a presentation to the full board and a 
follow-up presentation to the Board’s Environmental Management (EM) Committee. 
 
At the November 14, 2012, ORSSAB meeting, DOE provided a presentation to the Board on the 
remaining legacy materials on the Oak Ridge Reservation, outlining what is considered remaining legacy 
material. Some of this material is considered waste and is best left for permanent disposal, while some is 
non-waste that has potential for re-use.  
 
Most of the waste is under some type of regulatory requirement and must eventually be disposed. Until 
then, it can remain as is unless some overriding reason to act on it arises.  
 
On January 16, 2013, DOE provided a follow-up to the ORSSAB EM Committee. The presentation went 
into more detail about several of the remaining waste and non-waste legacy materials, including but not 
limited to: 
  

• Sodium shields stored at Building K-1313-F at East Tennessee Technology Park (ETTP)  
• Sodium shields stored at Oak Ridge National Lab (ORNL) 
• Shielded Transfer Tanks stored under a shed in Melton Valley 
• Disposal Area Remedial Action soils stored under cover in Bear Creek Valley 
• 28 vaults of low-level waste stored on the concrete 7822-K Pad at ORNL 

 
These legacy materials are considered to be in safe storage, have no future mission, and are a cost liability 
to keep. The following points were made regarding remaining legacy materials: 
 

• Legacy waste and material disposition represent a significant future cost, particularly for 
materials dependent on offsite disposal. 

• Currently legacy waste and materials are being safely stored and monitored. 
• Some materials present significant disposal or transportation challenges.  
• Disposition efforts compete for funding with building demolition and environmental remediation 

efforts. 
• An ORSSAB recommendation on criteria to use in setting disposition priorities is encouraged. 
• ORSSAB input on potential near-term actions regarding legacy material disposition is 

encouraged. 
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Recommendation 
Using the information provided at the November 2012 ORSSAB meeting and the January 2013 EM 
Committee meeting, the following recommendation is provided to the DOE Oak Ridge EM Program 
regarding remaining legacy materials. 
 
 In the near term: 

• Maintain a table of legacy materials that includes description, current locations, and recognized 
obstacles to disposition. 

• Where applicable evaluate potential for declassification of materials as a means to facilitate 
disposal or reuse. 

• Consider moving materials currently stored outdoors into secure indoor areas to better control 
access and reduce damage from the elements. 

• Characterize the Disposal Area Remedial Action soils to determine whether some or all can be 
used as fill material in the onsite waste disposal facility. 

• Investigate whether waste materials stored in vaults on the 7822-K Pad at ORNL can be 
processed for disposal through the Transuranic Waste Processing Center. 

• Begin the planning process for disposition of the cesium casks discovered during cleanup of the 
K-770 area at ETTP.  
 

The ORSSAB recommends the following prioritized criteria for the disposition of Remaining Legacy 
Materials on the Oak Ridge Reservation: 
 

1. Dispose to mitigate pressing environmental concerns. 
2. Dispose to avoid regulatory liabilities. 
3. Dispose while disposal paths are available. 
4. Dispose when there is a high cost to maintain in place. 
5. Dispose only when reuse options are prohibitive. 
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Checklist 

 
Recommendations and Comments  
Consideration for Board Approval 

 
  
 

I. Title: Recommendations on Fiscal Year 2015 DOE Oak Ridge Environmental 
Management Budget Request 

 
II. In response to (why necessary): At the request of DOE Oak Ridge 

Environmental Management to provide a recommendation on the FY 2015 
budget request 

 
III. Committee: Board Finance & Process Committee 

 
IV. Date submitted: April 10, 2013 
 
V. Date by which action is requested or required: April 10, 2013 

 
VI. Previous considerations:  

 
VII. White Paper (if applicable):  
 

VIII. References (if applicable):  
 

 



 
Many Voices Working for the Community 

Oak Ridge  
Site Specific Advisory Board 

 
 
______, 2013 
 
Mark Whitney 
Oak Ridge Office of Environmental Management 
U.S. Department of Energy 
P.O. Box 2001, EM-90 
Oak Ridge, TN 37831 
 
Dear Mr. Whitney: 
 
Recommendation ____: Recommendations on Fiscal Year 2015 DOE Oak Ridge 
Environmental Management Budget Request 
 
At our April 10, 2013, meeting, the Oak Ridge Site Specific Advisory Board approved the 
enclosed recommendations regarding the FY 2015 DOE Oak Ridge Environmental 
Management Program budget request. 
 
We appreciate your consideration of our recommendations and look forward to receiving 
your response by June 10, 2013. 
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
David Martin, Chair 
DM/plo 
 
Enclosure 
 
cc/enc: 
Dave Adler, DOE-ORO 
Cate Alexander, DOE-HQ 
Fred Butterfield, DOE-HQ 
Connie Jones, EPA Region 4 
Terry Frank, Anderson County Mayor  
Melissa Nielson, DOE-HQ 
Melyssa Noe, DOE-ORO  
John Owsley, TDEC 
Mark Watson, Oak Ridge City Manager 
Ron Woody, Roane County Executive 
File Code 140 
 

 
Oak Ridge Site Specific Advisory Board • P.O. Box 2001, EM-91, Oak Ridge, TN 37831 

Phone: 865-241-4583, 865-241-4584, 1-800-382-6938 • Fax: 865-241-6932 • Internet: www.oakridge.doe.gov/em/ssab 



 Oak Ridge Site Specific Advisory Board  
Recommendation ___: 

Recommendations on the FY 2015 DOE Oak Ridge 
Environmental Management Budget Request 

 
 

 
Background   
 
Each year the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) Environmental Management (EM) Program develops its 
budget request for the fiscal year two years beyond the current fiscal year. It uses budget requests from 
the various DOE field offices in developing the EM Program budget request to the President. 
 
DOE EM Headquarters typically issues guidelines to the field offices advising them how much budget 
they should reasonably expect when developing their fiscal year +2 budget requests to headquarters. The 
field offices then brief the public, the regulatory agencies, and the Oak Ridge Site Specific Advisory 
Board (ORSSAB) and seek input from them regarding budget requests. 
 
Discussion 
 
In February 2013, DOE briefed ORSSAB on the current budget picture and described near-term, 
mid-term, and long-term priorities. Near-term priorities (2013–2015) are: 

• Complete demolition of the K-25 Building 
• Continue direct disposition of uranium-233 from Oak Ridge 
• Process and dispose of transuranic (TRU) waste 
• Continue planning for a Y-12 National Security Complex mercury treatment system 
• Prepare the K-27 Building for demolition 

 
Mid-term (2016–2026) priorities include: 

• Complete the processing and disposition of remaining uranium-233 
• Complete the processing and disposition of TRU wastes from Oak Ridge 
• Complete the closure of East Tennessee Technology Park (ETTP) 
• Build and operate the Y-12 mercury treatment system 
• Begin demolition of old Y-12 mercury use facilities 

 
Long-term (2027–2043) priorities include completing cleanup of Y-12 and Oak Ridge National 
Laboratory (ORNL). 
 
In March 2013, the ORSSAB Board Finance & Process Committee met with DOE for more in-depth 
discussion, which included a review the annual budget coordination process and discussion of 
Environmental Protection Agency (EPA)/Tennessee Department of Environment and Conservation 
(TDEC) prioritization comments, DOE’s planning case priorities, and the Oak Ridge Reservation EM 
baseline (Figure 1).  
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Figure 1. Oak Ridge Reservation baseline. 

 
 
According to DOE, EPA/TDEC prioritization comments include: 

• Completion of the K-25/K-27 decontamination and decommissioning (D&D) project is the 
highest priority for ETTP 

• EPA/TDEC generally agree with placing priority on completing final ETTP record of decision 
scope for outlying areas (Zone 1) 

• EPA/TDEC disagreed on priorities for soil and groundwater work in the industrialized portion of 
ETTP (Zone 2) 

• Completion of the Outfall 200 Project is the highest priority for Y-12 (prior to mercury building 
D&D) 

• EPA/TDEC disagreed on priorities for the Molten Salt Reactor Experiment Salt Removal Project 
at ORNL 

• EPA placed priority on multiple groundwater projects interior to the Oak Ridge Reservation; 
TDEC’s priority was on offsite groundwater release risks 

 
Through evaluation of these priorities and EPA/TDEC comments on them, ORSSAB submits the 
following recommendations on the FY 2015 budget request. 
 
Recommendations 
   
ORSSAB has met with DOE representatives to determine from the ORSSAB’s perspective whether the 
priorities reflected in the 2015 EM budget request are consistent with the board’s understanding of the 
EM Program’s mission for the Oak Ridge Reservation. After considering all of the inputs, the ORSSAB 
endorses local DOE management’s current strategy for cleanup in the Oak Ridge area and, therefore, its 
2015 fiscal year budget request. 
 
The endorsement of this budget and the resulting rate of progress is not, however, without reservation. 
Any delays in cleanup generally increase the eventual life-cycle costs and human risks involved with the 
process. Given the population density of the effected Oak Ridge area, the potential impacts of delay are 
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substantial. The negative effects of previous delays are well chronicled. Structures that are weakened by 
decay pose greater hazards during demolition. Dispersed contaminants are more difficult to clean up. 
Time is not our friend. When programs are delayed, financial costs and environmental and safety risks 
escalate. The board’s endorsement of the current budget reflects its recognition of the current financial 
management challenges of the federal government. We recognize that a certain amount of fiscal restraint 
is in our country’s best interests. If more resources are available, the EM budget for Oak Ridge should be 
increased accordingly. 
 
The major change in this year’s budget request is the elevation of the priority of the Outfall 200 Project at 
Y-12 for processing mercury. The board believes that this adjustment will enable a more expedient 
solution to the mercury contamination and is, therefore, prudent. The other specific priorities are 
consistent with previous submittals and keep Oak Ridge on the path to a better environment. We 
respectfully request your favorable action on the 2015 budget request.  
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Recommendation Response Tracking Chart 
for FY 2013 

 
 
 

 
Date 

 
To 

 
Recommendation 

 

 
Originating 
Committee 

 
Response 

Date 

 
Response Status 

 
Committee Review  

of Response 

1. 10/10/12 Susan Cange 

211: Recommendation on 
Availability of DOE 
Environmental 
Management Documents 

EM 1/8/13 

Complete: DOE is working with information 
technology to improve search capabilities. The 
‘search tip’ function has been reactivated. On 
request, training can be provided to access 
information. DOE Information Center staff is always 
available to provide documents. DOE is working to 
ensure documents are available at the information 
center no later than the date when availability is 
announced.  

Complete: EM 
Committee accepted 
recommendation 
response at its 
January 2013. It 
asks that DOE notify 
the board when 
upgrades to the 
system are 
complete. 

 

1/17/13 
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ETTP February March
Zone 1 Final ROD EPA and TDEC requested a 30-day extension to review the D2 Final 

Zone 1 RI/FS and notified DOE that additional time may also be 
requested to review the document.

Comments were received from the regulators on the D2 RI/FS.

Zone 2 ROD The K-33 Slabs & Soils PCCR for EUs 4 & 5 was approved by the 
regulators.

The K-33 Tie Line removal project has started demolition.  
Characterization activities are in progress, sample collection is 
complete, and lab analysis is in progress.
The K-1070-B Burial Ground PCCR for EU 30 was approved by the 
regulators.

Groundwater 
Strategy

Two more groundwater strategy workshops have been added to the 
agenda (6 workshops in all) to comprehensively address 
groundwater contamination plumes on the ORR.  Work continues on 
planning the second workshop for Y-12, Chestnut Ridge, and ETTP 
groundwater in March.

Held the second groundwater strategy workshop for Y-12, Chestnut 
Ridge, and ETTP.

K-25/K-27 D&D Disposal of debris from the K-25 North Tower is 62 percent complete 
and disposal of converters from the North Tower is complete.

Closeout and disposal of debris from the K-25 East Pad air plenums 
is proceeding.  Began filling of the trenches with gravel and capping 
with concrete.

Mining of Surge Tanks continues.  The last small diameter tank has 
been cut and mining has begun.  

Began mining the first large diameter surge tank.  Vent and purge of 
all process gas piping was completed.

Foaming of process pipe is 20 percent complete in the five 
remaining K-25 units requiring foaming.

Foaming of process pipe is 39 percent complete in the five 
remaining K-25 units requiring foaming.

Completed removal of six NaF traps from the K-27 Building. This 
resulted in overall risk reduction within the facility by removing the 
highest hazard components early. 

Demolition of the K-25 East Wing wall and grading and sloping of the 
bank are complete, as well as placement of topsoil and hydro 
seeding.

The WHP for the K-25 East Wing Purge Cascade Process 
Equipment & Piping was submitted to the regulators for review.

Removal of process gas piping in the Tc-99 area is 97 percent 
complete.  All piping except for what is on the operations floor has 
been removed.  Installation of platforms to allow access to the piping 
has begun.

Remaining Facilities The WHP Addendum II for the Poplar Creek High-Risk Facilities & 
Tielines was submitted to the regulators.

ORNL February March
BV Soils & 
Sediments

The RA Work Plan Addendum for the Tank W-1A North Pipeline 
was approved by the regulators.

SWSA 4 Down 
Gradient Trench

The down gradient trench cleanout project was completed. The 
rehabilitation of the collection system included pumping and surging 
of extraction wells in the trench and disposal of water and sediment.  
Demobilization from the site is complete.

SWSA 5 Buildout 
Project

Project received approval to proceed with early procurement for 
several long-lead items.  Early procurement of this equipment is a 
critical path item toward meeting project milestones.

EM Project Update
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EM Project Update
Y-12 February March
UEFPC ROD, Ph. 1 The Mercury Action Strategy Plan was submitted to the regulators for 

review.
Y-12 D&D S&M All significant fieldwork was completed on the Alpha 4 and Alpha 5 

buildings for the secondary pathways (isolation & removal of 
mercury) project.

Off-Site 
Cleanup/Waste 
Management

February March

EMWMF The FY 2012 CARAR was approved by the regulators. The EMWMF RD Report was approved by the regulators.
The draft FY 2013 EMWMF PCCR (containing the former CARAR) 
was prepared.

The FY 2013 EMWMF PCCR (containing the former CARAR) was 
submitted to the regulators for review.

Central 
Neutralization Facility

Cleanout of seven sumps was completed, along with Zone 2 
sampling of the sumps.  Cleanout of the clarifier was also completed, 
including removal of the final waste from the clarifier cone.

Water Quality 
Program 

The Remediation Effectiveness Report was submitted to the 
regulators.  This report evaluates the performance of completed 
CERCLA actions and ongoing stewardship activities.



Abbreviations/Acronyms List for Environmental Management Project Update 
 

AM – action memorandum 

ARRA – American Recovery and Reinvestment Act 

BCV – Bear Creek Valley 

BG – burial grounds 

BV- Bethel Valley 

CARAR – Capacity Assurance Remedial Action Report 

CBFO – Carlsbad Field Office 

CERCLA – Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation  
and Liability Act 

CEUSP – Consolidated Edison Uranium Solidification Project 

CD – critical decision 

CH – contact handled 

CS – construction start 

CY – calendar year 

D&D – decontamination and decommissioning 

DOE – Department of Energy 

DSA – documented safety analysis 

DQO – data quality objective 

EE/CA – engineering evaluation/cost analysis 

EM – environmental management 

EMWMF – Environmental Management Waste Management Facility 
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EPA – Environmental Protection Agency 

ETTP – East Tennessee Technology Park 

EU – exposure unit 

EV – earned value 

FFA – Federal Facility Agreement 

FPD – federal project director 

FY – fiscal year 

GIS – geographical information system 

GW – groundwater 

GWTS –groundwater treatability study 

IROD – Interim Record of Decision 

LLW – low-level waste 

MLLW – mixed low-level waste 

MSRE – Molten Salt Reactor Experiment 

MV – Melton Valley 

NaF – sodium fluoride 

NEPA – National Environmental Policy Act 

NPL – National Priorities List 

NNSS – Nevada National Security Site (new name of Nevada Test Site) 

NTS – Nevada Test Site 

ORNL – Oak Ridge National Laboratory 

ORO – Oak Ridge Office 
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ORR – Oak Ridge Reservation 

ORRS – operational readiness reviews 

PaR – trade name of remote manipulator at the Transuranic Waste  
Processing Center 

PCB - polychlorinated biphenyls 

PCCR – Phased Construction Completion Report 

PM – project manager 

QAPP – Quality Assurance Project Plan 

RA – remedial action 

RAR – Remedial Action Report 

RAWP – Remedial Action Work Plan 

RCRA – Resource Conservation Recovery Act 

RDR – Remedial Design Report 

RER – Remediation Effectiveness Report 

RH – remote handled 

RI/FS – Remedial Investigation/Feasibility Study  

RIWP – Remedial Investigation Work Plan 

RmAR – Removal Action Report 

RmAWP – Removal Action Work Plan 

ROD – Record of Decision 

RUBB – trade name of a temporary, fabric covered enclosure 

S&M – surveillance and maintenance 

SAP – sampling analysis plan 
3 

 



SEC – Safety and Ecology Corp. 

SEP – supplemental environmental project 

STP – site treatment plan 

SW – surface water 

SWSA – solid waste storage area 

Tc – technetium 

TC – time critical 

TDEC – Tennessee Department of Environment and Conservation 

TRU – transuranic waste 

TSCA – Toxic Substances Control Act 

TWPC – Transuranic Waste Processing Center 

U – uranium 

UEFPC – Upper East Fork Poplar Creek 

VOC – volatile organic compound 

WAC – waste acceptance criteria 

WEMA – West End Mercury Area (at Y-12) 

WHP – Waste Handling Plan 

WIPP – Waste Isolation Pilot Plant 

WRRP – Water Resources Restoration Program 

WWSY – White Wing Scrap Yard 

Y-12 – Y-12 National Security Complex 

ZPR – Zero Power Reactor 
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FY 2013 Travel Opportunities

Meeting/Event Dates Location Reg. Cost Website
Deadline to Submit 

Requests

Fall Chairs Meeting  (Attendees: Hemelright, 
D. Martin, Paulus) Oct. 2-3, 2012 Washington, D.C. none http://emssabchairsmeetingoctober2

012.eventbrite.com/ 
Aug. 23, 2012

Perma-Fix Mixed Nuclear Waste 
Management Forum (Attendees: Hemelright, 
Holmes, Kasten)

Dec. 10-13, 2012 Nashville $500 none Oct. 25, 2012

Intergovernmental Meeting with DOE 
(Attendees: None) Dec. 12-14, 2012 New Orleans Oct. 25, 2012

Waste Management Symposium 
(Attendees: Hemelright, F. Martin) Feb. 24-28, 2013 Phoenix $995 www.wmsym.org Closed Nov. 15, 2012

Spring Chairs Meeting (Attendees: Hatcher, 
Hemelright, D. Martin, Staley) April 23-25, 2013 Richland, WA none none Jan. 24, 2013

15th National Brownfields Conference 
(Attendees: None) May 15-17, 2013 Atlanta $125 www.brownfieldsconference.org/en/

home Jan. 24, 2013

National Environmental Justice 
Conference & Training April 3-5, 2013 Washington, D.C. none

http://thenejc.org/?conference=natio
nal-environmental-justice-
conference-and-training-program 

March 5, 2013

2013 EPA Community Involvement 
Training Conference

July 30-Aug.1, 
2013 Boston none www.epa.gov/ciconference/index.ht

m ?

RadWaste Summit  (Tentative requests: 
Cook, Hemelright)

Sept. 3-6, 2013 
(tentative) Las Vegas ? ? ?

Western Waste Site Tour (Tentative 
requests: Cook, Hatcher, Staley) Fall 2013

Waste Isolation 
Pilot Plant, Nevada 
Nat'l Security Site

none none

Fall Chairs Meeting (Tentative requests: 
Cook, Hemelright) ? Portsmouth, OH none none

Shading indicates closed trips

http://emssabchairsmeetingoctober2012.eventbrite.com/
http://emssabchairsmeetingoctober2012.eventbrite.com/
http://www.wmsym.org/
http://www.brownfieldsconference.org/en/home
http://www.brownfieldsconference.org/en/home
http://thenejc.org/?conference=national-environmental-justice-conference-and-training-program
http://thenejc.org/?conference=national-environmental-justice-conference-and-training-program
http://thenejc.org/?conference=national-environmental-justice-conference-and-training-program
http://www.epa.gov/ciconference/index.htm
http://www.epa.gov/ciconference/index.htm
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